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IPPLEPEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of Meeting held at Ipplepen Millennium Centre

On Tuesday 05th March 2019
In attendance:


Coun.Mrs.Northwood (Chairman)
Coun.Farrow

Coun.Carnell (Vice Chairman)

Coun.Smith
Coun.Mrs.Hutchings


Coun.Rattlidge

Coun.Courtier



Coun.Tomkinson
Coun.Mrs.Calland


Coun.Mrs.Olding

eMiss.C.Freston



Parish Clerk
Coun.Dewhirst 



District/County Councillor

167) APOLOGIES – No apologies 
168) DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST – No declarations of Interest
169) MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING
Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 5th February 2019 were approved and signed by the Chairman.
170) MATTERS ARISING FROM THE LAST MEETING - information from the Clerk
Ipplepen Cricket Club – The planning application has now been granted.
Communities Together Fund – The Communities Together Fund of £2,300 has now been received and the slide has now been ordered.
171) CORRESPONDENCE – Coun.Mrs.Northwood (Chairman)
a) Items from Devon County Council:-  No items received this month
b) Items from Teignbridge District Council & Teignbridge CVS: 

The Clerk has received the application packs for the elections in May 2019. If anyone is interested in becoming a Councillor, they can contact the clerk or Teignbridge for an application pack.
Teignbridge spatial Planning Team will be launching their Planning Café this month. They are an informal briefing for Councillors and are designed to provide information on the Teignbridge Local Plan refresh process that is currently underway. Coun.Farrow and Coun.Rattlidge will be attending on Wednesday 13th March 2019.

c) Items from DALC/DCT/SLCC:- DALC’s March Newsletter.
DALC’s County Committee met to discuss the progress towards independence from Devon Communities Together. They have identified an office just outside of Exeter. DALC are aiming to be operational in their new office from 1st May 2019.
DALC have confirmed who is attending the Royal Garden Party, unfortunately Coun.Mrs.Northwood and Coun.Mrs.Hutchings have not received a place this year to attend.
‘Making Tax Digital’ for VAT will be coming into effect this year. 

Teignbridge have invited Councillors to attend the raising of the Commonwealth Flag on Monday 11th March 2019 and Coun.Farrow will be attending.

d) Items from the Police:  
Police alert has been received regarding the Tenancy Deposit Scheme. Action Fraud have received several reports where fraudsters are claiming to be landlords of properties offered for rent online. Prior to a viewing the suspect requests that the individuals pay a deposit and sometimes a month’s rent upfront, claiming that this money will be put into the Tenancy Deposit Scheme, and is therefore protected under government legislation. After the individual pays the money, the suspect sends a bogus email purporting to be from the Tenancy Deposit Scheme confirming they have received their deposit. Please be aware and always make sure you have viewed the property with an agent or landlord before agreeing to rent a property, don’t be rushed into making a decision. Once you have paid your deposit you can check whether it’s protected by visiting the TDS website.
Other items received:
e) An email has been received regarding the reuse credit scheme, consultation. The scheme is a joint funded Devon Authorities Strategic Waste Committee initiative which pays a discretionary financial ‘credit’ of approximately £60/tonne to 14 registered groups for furniture and other items recovered from the domestic waste team stream for distribution. The Consultation and Impact Assessment are available at https://nw.devon.gov.uk/haveyoursay/categories/waste/
f) An email has been received from the Parish Council’s accountant regarding the ‘making tax digital’ for VAT. This will be starting on 1st April 2019 Action – Clerk to contact accountant and arrange a meeting to sort out how it will work through the Parish Council’s finance system.
g) CPRE have sent an invite to Devon’s New Housing Need seminar happening on Thursday 21st March 2019 at Sandy Park, Exeter. Coun.Rattlidge will be attending.
h) Coun.Mrs.Northwood has been nominated as an outstanding ‘Woman of the Community’ through all the voluntary work she does for the various groups around the village, to include the Parish Council, St. Andrews Church, Bowling Club, History Group, and others. Coun.Mrs.Northwood has been invited to collect her award at a tea and cake reception at County Hall, Exeter on Friday 8th March, which she will be attending accompanied by the Clerk.  
i) The AED pads in the memorial cabinet for the defibrillator are due to expire in May. Bruce Hooker  regularly checks the defibrillators and has reported it. The Councillors agreed and have asked the clerk to order 2 sets.
j) A letter has been received from a parishioner concerning a piece of land at the front of her property that was not resurfaced when the rest of the footpath was done by DCC. The clerk has previously written to the parishioner and sent her a map which was purchased from HM Land Registry. Action – The Clerk to reply to the lady again, advising that this is not a Parish Council matter and advise she speaks to DCC and check her deeds.
k) DALC have been contacted regarding the role of Councillors.  Anyone who is thinking of becoming a parish Councillor must be made aware that their work is voluntary. Any jobs undertaken by a Councillor, means the Councillor can be paid for any items they purchase but not labour charges. A Councillor is here for the benefit of the Parish Council and not for personal benefit.  DALC are still in consultations to decide whether a Councillor with a profession is allowed to tender for other work.  
l) The recreation ground toilets had been found in a very muddy state, and photos were posted on Spotted Ipplepen to try and ascertain any information about this.  Although the post had been sent by the Clerk, we must point out that the Clerk does not make any decisions and is told what to do by the Council.   The Parish Council felt that using this media would give a quick response, as with having had various reports of trouble in the toilets over the last few months, we were trying to establish if it was from the same group.  We are keen to keep the toilets in an excellent condition, and to know that the whole recreation ground is a safe place for all parishioners and children alike.  Two letters had been received from the parents of the innocent group of boys who had been having fun in the mud, and then tried to clean themselves up.  The Parish Council thank the parents for clarifying the matter and the Chairman Coun.Mrs.Northwood will reply to the two letters.  
172) REPORTS FROM OUTSIDE BODIES
Coun.Rattlidge attended the second advocate scheme for Councillors.

The Clerk attended a preparing for Elections 2019 course, and found it very informative.

Millennium Centre – Nothing to report  
TALC – Coun.Carnell attend the meeting on Thursday 7th February 2019. The next meeting is due to be held on Thursday 28th March 2019.
Village Hall Committee – Nothing to report.
Ipplepen Community Fund – The next meeting is due to be held on Thursday 14th March 2019.
Emergency Team – Nothing to report.
173) DISTRICT & COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT – Coun.Dewhirst 
County Matters
Children with special needs in Devon have not been getting all the support they need from education, health and care staff, according to a new report from the Care Quality Commission and Ofsted which says they have been too slow to implement improvements in the way services are planned and co-ordinated and must do better.

In the first inspection of its kind, five inspectors from the CQC and Ofsted spent a week in Devon last month to look at how all partners were working together to support children and families with special needs and their report has just been published.

They spoke to children and young people with special needs and their parents and carers as well as local authority and NHS officers and schools.

Interestingly, the Liberal Democrat Group on Devon County Council last year put forward an extra £500,000 for the education of children with Special Educational Needs because we recognised the pressure in the area and we wanted the council to do more to help and support children as part of our alternative budget last February. 

We put forward a costed plan which would have brought in savings, cut waste and inefficiency to fund the extra money for children with special educational needs along with other priorities like putting money into mental health services for children and young people and stopping the Conservatives' £2.2 million schools cut.

Something that has concerned residents have been the poor state of the pavements in Queen Street in Newton Abbot so I am pleased that overnight work will be carried out to resurface pavements.   The scheme, which got underway yesterday, will be carried out on weekday evenings between 6pm and midnight.   The footpaths will be open as usual during the day.   The work will start at the western end of Queen Street, and it is expected to take three weeks to complete.

The sections being resurfaced are:

• East side of Courtenay Street from Victoria Place to junction with Queen Street.

• North side of Queen Street from Courtenay Street to junction with Albany Street

At the end of the Budget process at County Council it was agreed that overall, the county’s spending on services will rise from £479.4 million to almost £494 million.   It will be paid for by an increase of 3.99% in council tax.   That’s £53.10 extra on an average Band D council tax bill.   It will take the annual Band D charge for Devon’s services to £1,384.29.   The rise encompasses a 2.99% increase for general services and an extra one per cent dedicated solely to adult social care.

Finally at a time of Budgets I would like to report that under my Community Fund I disbursed:-

£635 towards the repair of the church clock

£80 towards training volunteers at the Hub

£150 towards the refurbishment of the village noticeboards

£375 towards new curtains in the village hall

£260 for the Memory Café for advertising materials

£90 towards new cooking pots at the Hub

Under my Locality Budget I disbursed

£900.00
Abbotskerswell PTA IT Project

£300.00
Buckland Football Club Nets

£100.00
Abbotskerswell Cricket Club

£135.00
Chairs for Hearn Field Pavilion in Haccombe-with-Combe

£370.00
Combeinteignhead Village Hall revitalisation

£500.00
St Andrews PCC, Ipplepen – Clock repair

£1,000.00
Ipplepen Community Hub rebuilding fund for Architectural services

£1,000.00
Kerswella Care

£1,750.00
Kingskerswell Community Centre Windows

£200.00
Kingskerswell Action Group for planting materials

£1,000.00
Play Equipment at King George VI playing field Shaldon

£100.00
Shaldon Singers for programme printing

£200.00
WW1 Commemoration in Stokeinteignhead

£160.00
Xmas lights & electrical connection in Stokeinteignhead

£750.00
Teignmouth Pavillions

£750.00
CAB Catch Project

£911.00
Teign CVS - Tablets

£40.00

Crowdfunding - Lost Words in Devon

District Matters
This March Teignbridge Spatial Planning Team will be launching our Planning Cafés.   These are informal briefings for Town & Parish Clerks and Councillors and representatives of Neighbourhood Planning Groups.   They are designed to provide information on the Teignbridge Local Plan refresh process that is currently underway.   These are not decision making events, their purpose is to:

• to facilitate an in depth understanding of issues related to the evidence used to support the Local Plan

• provide a forum for local perspectives on issues that the Local Plan aims to address

• to explore the Local Plan policy choices being developed

You have a choice of 2 Café events to attend.   

 9.30am - 12.30pm, Wednesday 13 March – Council Chamber, Teignbridge Offices

 10am - 1.00pm, Friday 15 March - Kenton Victory Hall, Kenton

Once you have decided which café date you prefer, please book your place by emailing forwardplanning@teignbridge.gov.uk
At a very fractious Council meeting the Teignbridge Budget was agreed Increasing Teignbridge’s element of the council tax of a band D property to £170.17 being 3.03% - or £5 extra per year.

The Budget included spending £27.8million towards capital projects across the whole district.   This includes town centre improvements including a new hotel in the town centre.   Rural Aid funding continues at £40,000 each year for projects in parishes that improve their communities.   The free Sunday car parking in all Teignbridge-owned car parks with the exception of resort car parks in the summer remains.   The continuing infrastructure delivery plan with the investment of £3.5million of Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) towards education, cycle paths, an energy company, open spaces and habitat mitigation, and sports and leisure.   There was a recorded vote with 23 councillors voting in favour of the budget and 14 against.

174) PLANNING – Coun.Farrow
The Minutes of the Plans meeting held on Friday 22nd February 2019, were approved and taken as read

b) Grants & Refusals of Planning permission received:

Granted: Application 18/02436/VAR – Variation of conditions 4 & 5 on planning permission 17/01859/OUT relating to means of handling surface water and foul water drainage (revised drainage proposal) at Rosemount, East Street
Granted: Application 18/02586/FUL – Single storey extension to south east elevation at Bramley House, Clampitt Road

Granted: Application 19/00104/FUL – Remove existing conservatory and replace with a summer room at 57, Clampitt Road

Granted: Application 19/00199/FUL – Retention of a portable building as a changing room at Ipplepen Cricket Club

c) Applications discussed: 

No Applications were discussed.
d) Other items discussed: No further items discussed

175)  AMENITIES - Coun.Carnell
The Minutes from the meeting held on 12th February 2019, were approved and taken as read. Matters arising from the Minutes as follows:

a) Coun.Courtier has spoken to the village hall regarding the CCTV. The Village Hall Committee are happy to help and support the Parish Council with this. Action - to be discussed at Amenities meeting on Tuesday 12th March 2019.
b) The Parish Council met with the Cricket Club regarding the repair to the fencing between them and the Football Club. ICC seemed happy to lay the hedge and repair the fence between the car park and Cricket field. 
c) The half yearly inspection of the Football club took place on Saturday 23rd February 2019. A report will follow shortly.
d) The waste contracts for Viridor and Intitial have been signed and returned. The bins are now in place and will be emptied frequently by the contractors.
e) The wording for the new slide and adult exercise equipment was agreed at the Amenities meeting on Tuesday 12th February 2019 and has been sent to Rhino Play to be made.
f) The bench at the War Memorial is still ongoing.
g) Coun.Carnell has been through the Assets Register to make sure it is all up to date.
h) A company emailed about skatepark community events. The Parish Council have decided not to go forward with this as the cost is too high.
i) The Allotment Committee met and the Chairman has asked to meet the clerk to discuss a couple of issues.
j) The new litterbin is now in place over by the skatepark.
k) The toilets at Clampitt Road are no longer cleaned by SHS Cleaning. The interim cleaner is happy to take these on whilst the job is being advertised. All the Councillors approved that the toilets are cleaned twice a week.

176) FINANCE & PERSONNEL – Coun.Smith 
Balance No.







 £ 37,985.29
Received:

Mill Centre Rent – Feb






£       50.00

Scouts Rent







£     100.00

TDC Communities Together Fund




£  2,300.00

Balance







  £  40,435.29
Invoices Received and Approved:




  £   5,649.48
Balance







  £  34,785.81
Reserve Account 
Balance







  £  40,834.22
Overall Total 
  






  £  75,620.03
Items discussed: The Asset Register was approved. Coun.Smith Proposed, Coun.Mrs.Olding seconded, (all unanimous. Coun.Carnell will arrange for the two mowers to be serviced before selling them as they are no longer required by the Parish Council.
177) HIGHWAYS & RIGHTS OF WAY – Coun.Smith  
a) A complaint has been made regarding the footpath along Biltor Road. This has been passed to Toby Stephenson at Devon County Highways.
b) Thankfully the land owner is improving the junction at Combefishacre by pulling in the hedges.

c) Next Highways meeting is to be confirmed.

178) NEIGHBOURHOOD PLAN
The Neighbourhood Housing Need Survey has been distributed with the March Parish magazine. The Parish Council would like to say a special thank you to Cath Spiers and Phil Davey for all their time and effort in collating and distributing the parish magazine each month. If all residents could please fill out and return their survey. We expect the information to come through a month after the closing date. Action – Coun.Mrs.Northwood to put a reminder in April’s parish magazine. 
Coun.Rattlidge has been and taken photo’s around the village and these will be discussed at the Neighbourhood Plan meeting on Wednesday 13th March 2019. Coun.Rattlidge also mentioned about having a stall at the Cottage Garden Show in July where we will hopefully have maps of potential sites for development in Ipplepen.
179) RURAL AID
Rural Aid will be happening Action – Coun.Mrs.Northwood to put advert in parish magazine
180) DATE OF ANNUAL LITTER PICK
The annual litter pick is happening on Saturday 16th March from 2pm – 4.30pm. All welcome to come along.
181) ITEMS LEFT ON THE TABLE –  No items this month
182) OPEN FORUM – No comments this month
183) DATES OF NEXT MEETINGS:
Amenities Meeting

12th Mar. 
7pm at Mill.Centre

Plans Meeting


20th Mar.
7pm at Mill.Centre

Neighbourhood Plan

13th Mar.
7pm at Mill Centre

Community Fund

14th Mar. 
7.30pm at Mill Centre

Highways


TBC
.
6.30pm at Mill.Centre

Full Parish Council

 2nd Apr.
7.15pm at Mill.Centre

MCMC



30th Apr.
6.15pm at Mill.Centre
Meeting Closed at 8.30pm

